
 
 

 
 

 
Our Ref: AB-C-P114  
Ask for:  Lisa Godini 
Direct Dial:  01467 530971 / 07920 295809 
Email:  lisa.godini@aberdeenshire.gov.uk  
 
Depute Clerk to the Licensing Board 
Aberdeenshire Council 
 
23rd January 2024 
 
Dear Sir/Madam  
 
PREMISES LICENCE REWVIEW APPLICATION - SECTION 
36(4) LICENSING (SCOTLAND) ACT 2005  
 
Premises: Oriental Wok, 13 Elphinstone Road, Port Elphinstone, Inverurie AB51 3UR – 
AB-C-P114 
 
Licence Holder: Inverurie Enterprises Ltd, 13 Elphinstone Road, Port Elphinstone, 
Inverurie AB51 3UR 
 

1. Grounds for review: 
It is the view of the Licensing Standards Officer that the following grounds for a board 
review exist: 
 

i. Failure to pay annual fee per Schedule 3 Paragraph 10 of the Licensing 
(Scotland) Act 2005 

ii. Failure to comply with Section 14(2)(a)(i) of the Act – Compliance Notice 
served on 01 December 2023.   

 
2. Previous premises licence review applications: 

None 
 

3. Background to premises: 
i. Premises licence was granted 01 September 2009.  Premises was known as 

Chop Chop and licence holder New Gen Corporation (Scotland) Limited, 252 
Union Street, Aberdeen AB10 1TN.   

ii. Variation application granted 10 February 2010 (due to incomplete records held 
unable to verify reason for variation). 

iii. Variation application granted 12 October 2010 (due to incomplete records held 
unable to verify reason for variation).   

iv. Transfer application granted 23 April 2015.  Licence holder Inverurie 
Enterprises Ltd, 13 Elphinstone Road, Port Elphinstone, Inverurie AB51 3UR. 

v. Premises licence reissued with no named premises manager 28 May 2020 due 
to personal licence holder not renewing personal licence.  

vi. Minor variation application granted 23 March 2021 to change premises name 
from Chop Chop to Oriental Wok and add premises manager to Chye Kok Oon 
AB-PER062.  
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The restaurant part of the business closed during the Covid pandemic in spring 2020, 
however, the takeaway part of the business remained in place throughout.  During a visit 
to the premises on 12 December 2023 the member of staff spoken to confirmed that the 
restaurant remains closed and only takeaway available.  Alcohol was on display behind 
the counter (including spirits on optics) and member of staff confirmed alcohol was still 
available for purchase.   

 
4. History of non-compliance: 

i. 2022/23 annual fee payment: 
• Reminder letter sent by licensing team 01 September 2022 by email to licence 

holder. 
• Chasing email by LSO on 13 October 2022 to licence holder and premises. 
• Follow up chasing email sent by LSO on 20 October 2022 to licence holder and 

premises.   
• LSO hand delivered reminder letter and copy of emails to premises 27 October 

2022. 
• Non compliance letter sent by post 02 November 2022 and email of same letter 

to licence holder and premises on 04 November 2022. 
• Section 14 letter and notice sent recorded delivery 14 November 2022, 

however, letter was undelivered, not collected from Post Office and returned to 
sender.  However, copy of Section 14 letter and notice emailed 15 November 
2022 to both licence holder and premises.   

• Section 14 letter and notice hand delivered to a member of staff at the premises 
evening of 23 November 2022. 

• Telephone payment received 07 December 2022. 
 

ii. 2021/22 annual fee payment: 
• Reminder letter sent by licensing team 27 August 2021 by email to licence 

holder. 
• Chasing email by LSO 08 October 2021 to licence holder and premises. 
• Payment received online 09 October 2021.  
 

iii. 2019/20 annual fee payment: 
• Payment received 09 October 2019.   

 
Since transfer of premises licence in 2015, all other annual fee payments have been 
received prior to 01 October annually.   

 
iv. The personal licence holder of the initial premises manager (until May 2020) did 

not renew their personal licence therefore their personal licence expired on 17 
November 2019.  Confirmed with issuing licensing board on 23 April 2020 that the 
personal licence had expired and no renewal application received. 
 
Email sent to agent who had represented the business previously highlighting the 
issue on 27 April 2020.  Follow up email sent to agent 22 May 2020 as premises 
website and Facebook confirmed premises doing takeaway and delivery of both 
food and alcohol.  No response received and premises licence reissued to agent 
15 June 2020 with no named premises manager.  
 



 
 

 
 
 

Follow up email sent to agent 08 September 2020 where it was confirmed that they 
had been unable to deal with the issue and advised to speak to licence holder.  
Email therefore sent to licence holder 29 October 2020 with copy of premises 
manager with no named premises manager.  The licence holder was advised that 
no alcohol should be sold at this time and links to variation application 
documentation was provided.   
 
Licence holder confirmed 19 November 2020 that premises licence had been 
received and no alcohol had been sold since 29 October 2020. 
 
Further guidance was provided regarding an individual applying for a personal 
licence and variation application.  Variation to add premises manager to premises 
licence was received 09 March 2021 which was granted 23 March 2021.   

 
5. Failure to pay 2023/24 annual fee  

• On 30 August 2023 the Licence Holder was sent a reminder letter via email 
to advise that in terms of Paragraph 7(2) of the Licensing (Fees)(Scotland) 
Regulations 2007 the annual fees in respect of the premises was due no 
later than 01 October 2023.   

• On 19 October 2023 I wrote to the licence holder to advise that the payment 
could not be traced.  I advised that the fee needed to be paid within 7 days 
from date of letter and that failure to pay could result in a review of the 
premises licence and subsequent revocation. 

• A further reminder email was sent to both the premises licence holder and 
the premises on 27 October 2023 asking for the issue to be given their 
immediate attention.   

• A further email was sent to both the licence holder and the premises on 02 
November 2023 advising the payment appeared to still be outstanding.  The 
licence holder was also advised that the amount detailed on the initial letter 
(£900) was incorrect and amended letter attached with correct amount 
(£280).   

• Non-compliance letter sent by email to premises licence holder and 
premises 15 November 2023 – given 7 days to make outstanding payment. 

• Section 14 letter and notice sent by email 01 December 2023 to both 
premises licence holder and premises.  Given 7 days to make outstanding 
payment. 

• Section 14 letter and notice hand delivered to premises by myself on 
afternoon 01 December 2023.  Premises was closed at time of visit and 
letter was posted through letter box on front door of premises. 

• Additional email sent to licence holder and premises on 08 December 2023 
advising payment due that day and failure to comply would result in myself 
submitting a premises licence review application. 

• Visit to premises on 12 December 2023 at 17:50 hours, however, premises 
manager was not in premises and no one else was able to assist. 

 
To date there has been no contact with either the premises licence holder or premises 
manager and the annual fee for 2023/24 remains outstanding.   

 
 
 



 
 

 
 
 

6. Conclusion 
The Licence Holder has failed to comply with multiple requests to pay the annual fee 
which is a mandatory condition under Schedule 3 Paragraph 10 of the Licensing 
(Scotland) Act 2005.  Further to these requests a Compliance Notice was served on the 
premises licence holder under Section 14(2)(a) of the Act and this has also not been 
complied with.   

 
As I have not been able to contact the premises licence holder, I feel that I have no option 
but to bring this issue to the attention of the Aberdeenshire Licensing Board and for them 
to determine the status of this premises licence.   

 
Yours faithfully  
 

 
Lisa Godini 
Licensing Standards Officer 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 
 
 

 



 
 

 
 
 

 



 
 

 
 
 

From: Lisa Godini  
Sent: Thursday, October 19, 2023 1:44 PM 
To: Steve Choi <steve.ccc@hotmail.com> 
Subject: Oriental Wok - annual fee payment 2023 
Importance: High 
 
Good afternoon 
  

Schedule 3 paragraph 10 of the Licensing (Scotland) Act 2005 – Payment of Annual Fees. 
   

I am currently unable to trace the annual fee payment which was due by 1st October 2023.  It 
may be that you’ve already made payment and therefore I ask if you can confirm when and 
how the payment was made e.g. date and reference to the receipt number. 
  
If payment has not been made please go to - www.aberdeenshire.gov.uk 

• Click on the word “Pay” 
• At the bottom of the list click on “Liquor Licence Annual Fee” 
• Complete your details on screen 

  
Should you wish to pay by telephone then please contact licapps@aberdeenshire.gov.uk 
providing a number they can contact you on. 
  
Please give this your immediate attention;  if payment is not received within 7 days, then we 
have no choice but to follow the formal procedures for issuing a letter of non-compliance, in 
terms of a breach in mandatory conditions - Schedule 3 paragraph 10 of the Licensing 
(Scotland) Act 2005. 
  
Thanks in advance 
  
Lisa 
 
Lisa Godini 
Civic Licensing Standards Officer 
Aberdeenshire Council - Environmental Health 
  
Email:lisa.godini@aberdeenshire.gov.uk 
Telephone 01467 530971 / 07920 295809  
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From: Lisa Godini  
Sent: Friday, October 27, 2023 2:53 PM 
To: Steve Choi <steve.ccc@hotmail.com>; info@orientalwok.net 
Subject: FW: Oriental Wok - annual fee payment 2023 
Importance: High 
 
Good afternoon 
 
Please can you give this your immediate attention if you have not already done so. 
 
Many thanks 
 
Lisa 
 
Lisa Godini 
Civic Licensing Standards Officer 
Aberdeenshire Council - Environmental Health 
  
Email:lisa.godini@aberdeenshire.gov.uk 
Telephone 01467 530971 / 07920 295809  
 
 
From: Lisa Godini  
Sent: Thursday, November 2, 2023 2:30 PM 
To: Steve Choi <steve.ccc@hotmail.com>; info@orientalwok.net 
Subject: RE: Oriental Wok - annual fee payment 2023 
Importance: High 
 
Good afternoon 
 
Please note that the amount on the reminder letter previous sent was incorrect – the correct 
annual fee payment which is currently outstanding is £280. 
 
Please can you give this your immediate attention.  Annual fees are due by 1st October. 
 
Kind regards 
 
Lisa 
 
Lisa Godini 
Civic Licensing Standards Officer 
Aberdeenshire Council - Environmental Health 
  
Email:lisa.godini@aberdeenshire.gov.uk 
Telephone 01467 530971 / 07920 295809  
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From: Lisa Godini  
Sent: Wednesday, November 15, 2023 11:51 AM 
To: Steve Choi <steve.ccc@hotmail.com>; info@orientalwok.net 
Subject: FW: Oriental Wok - annual fee payment 2023 
Importance: High 
 
Good morning  
 
Please find attached correspondences in relation to the outstanding annual fee payment due 
for Oriental Wok in Inverurie. 
 
Please give this your immediate attention. 
 
Kind regards 
 
Lisa 
 
Lisa Godini 
Civic Licensing Standards Officer 
Aberdeenshire Council - Environmental Health 
  
Email:lisa.godini@aberdeenshire.gov.uk 
Telephone 01467 530971 / 07920 295809  
 
Updated Aberdeenshire Licensing Board Policy Statement (from 1st November 2023) - 
https://www.aberdeenshire.gov.uk/media/27861/licensingpolicystatement.pdf  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:steve.ccc@hotmail.com
mailto:info@orientalwok.net
mailto:lisa.godini@aberdeenshire.gov.uk
https://www.aberdeenshire.gov.uk/media/27861/licensingpolicystatement.pdf


 
 

 
 
 

From: Lisa Godini  
Sent: Friday, December 1, 2023 2:43 PM 
To: Steve Choi <steve.ccc@hotmail.com>; info@orientalwok.net 
Subject: FW: Oriental Wok - annual fee payment 2023 
Importance: High 
 
Good afternoon 
 
Please find attached correspondence relating to the outstanding annual fee for Oriental Wok 
in Inverurie – the annual fee payment of £280 was due to be paid by 1st October 2023, 
however, it would appear that the payment has not yet been received despite several 
attempts to make contact with yourselves below. 
 
The Section 14 letter and notice will also be hand delivered to the premises this afternoon.  
The previous correspondences are detailed below with the letters also attached to this email 
– reminder letter sent 30 August 2023 and non-compliance letter sent 15 November 2023. 
 
Please can you give this matter your immediate attention – failure to make the payment 
within the next 7 days will result in the premises licence being subject to a review hearing at 
the next Aberdeenshire Licensing Board. 
 
Kind regards 
 
Lisa 
 
Lisa Godini 
Civic Licensing Standards Officer 
Aberdeenshire Council - Environmental Health 
  
Email: lisa.godini@aberdeenshire.gov.uk 
Telephone 01467 530971 / 07920 295809  
 
Updated Aberdeenshire Licensing Board Policy Statement (from 1st November 2023) - 
https://www.aberdeenshire.gov.uk/media/27861/licensingpolicystatement.pdf  
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From: Lisa Godini  
Sent: Friday, December 8, 2023 11:42 AM 
To: Steve Choi <steve.ccc@hotmail.com>; info@orientalwok.net 
Subject: FW: Oriental Wok - annual fee payment 2023 
Importance: High 
 
 
Good morning 
 
Following on from the below correspondences I have not had any response from yourself in 
relation to the outstanding annual fee payment of £280.  At this moment in time the payment 
can not be traced, therefore please can you confirm when and how the payment was made. 
 
I have attached the previous correspondences to this email (initial annual fee reminder letter, 
non-compliance letter and Section 14 Notice).  The most recent correspondence with 
yourself was the Section 14 Notice which was sent to you by email on 1st December 2023 as 
well as being hand delivered by myself to the premises last Friday afternoon. 
 
Please note that non payment of the annual fee is a breach of Schedule 3 paragraph 10 of 
the Licensing (Scotland) Act 2005.  As a result of this breach, you have been issued with a 
notice requiring such action to be taken to remedy the breach.  You were given 7 days from 
the date of the notice to make the outstanding payment.  Therefore, if the notice is not 
complied with by today then I will be submitting a premises licence review application in 
respect of the licence to the Aberdeenshire Licensing Board. 
 
At the hearing the Aberdeenshire Licensing Board may consider one of the following steps: 

1. Issue a written warning 
2. Make a variation to the premises licence 
3. Suspend the licence for a period of time 
4. To revoke the licence 

 
Please can you therefore give this email your immediate attention.  The quickest way to 
make this payment is online at www.aberdeenshire.gov.uk.  You will need your premises 
licence number and the select the amount due from a drop down menu to make this 
payment.  Please can you drop me an email to state payment has been made. 
 
If you believe this payment has been made, please can you provide me with details of when 
and how this was made so we can begin to trace it.  If you have a receipt number it would be 
useful to also receive this. 
 
Kind regards 
 
Lisa 
 
Lisa Godini 
Civic Licensing Standards Officer 
Aberdeenshire Council - Environmental Health 
  
Email: lisa.godini@aberdeenshire.gov.uk 
Telephone 01467 530971 / 07920 295809  
 
) -  
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